Mayor & Commissioners Meeting Minutes

March 6, 2019


The Mayor and Commissioners

of the Town of Elkton

March 6, 2019
The Mayor and Commissioners of the Town of Elkton (the “Board”) held their first scheduled meeting in March on this date at 7:00 p.m.  The following persons were present: Mayor Robert J. Alt; Commissioners Jean A. Broomell and Earl M. Piner, Sr.; Finance Director Steven H. Repole; Elkton Police Chief Matthew J. Donnelly; Director of Public Works J. Daniel Handley, P.E.; Senior Administrative Specialist L. Michelle Henson; and Town Attorney John P. Downs, Esquire. Commissioner Charles H. Givens, Sr. and Town Administrator Lewis H. George, Jr. were excused from the meeting.

Mayor Alt called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. 

Cub Scout Troop 443 led all those in attendance in the Pledge of Allegiance. The Troop also recited the Scout Law and Scout Oath.

Mayor Alt thanked the Cub Scouts for attending the meeting. He stated Cub Scout Troop 443 meets at the Elkton United Methodist Church located at 219 East Main Street.  He stated Cub Scout Pack 443 participates in Elkton's Memorial Day Parade and organizes the Cecil 500 push cart derby, which is held during Elkton's Fall Fest.  He added that Troop 443 has completed several service projects within the town.  

Mayor Alt stated the Town has suffered a great loss with the recent death of Commissioner Mary Jo Jablonski, and noted this is the Board’s first meeting without her.

 Mayor Alt noted that his sister Linda, shared a close friendship with Mary Jo, and it was through this relationship that they met. He stated he asked Mary Jo to volunteer for the Town’s inaugural Fall Fest in 1999, and from that point forward she took ownership of the festival, and helping it to grow into the event it is now, 20 years later.

Mayor Alt stated Mary Jo went on to become the Executive Director of the Elkton Alliance, serving as Maryland Main Street Manager, and Executive Director of the Boys & Girls Club. He stated she was elected to her 3rd term as a Town Commissioner in 2018.


Mayor Alt stated Mary Jo’s heart bled Elkton, and was beloved by everyone. He said she truly believed in Elkton and that she is a dear friend who will be sorely missed.

Commissioner Piner said that he often stated that his wife and Mary Jo were the two women that “kept him straight”. He stated he will miss her deeply.


Commissioner Broomell stated she found it difficult to find the words to illustrate Mary Jo’s legacy. She stated there are not enough words to describe her accomplishments and service to the Town. 

Commissioner Broomell stated she will miss Mary Jo’s laughter and comradery, and that she has been a pleasure to work with Mary Jo, and an honor to know her.


Mayor Alt stated Commissioner Givens will not be in attendance this evening, as he is the Head Coach of Elkton High School Boys Basketball, and is coaching a playoff game tonight.

Mayor Alt stated that Commissioner Piner is now coaching Elkton High School’s Girls Basketball, adding that the team won their last three games and is headed to the Regional Finals.

ACTION: The minutes of the February 6, 2019 meeting were approved on a motion made by Commissioner Piner.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Broomell and approved by all present with no corrections or amendments.


ACTION: The financial report and the bills submitted for payment were approved on a motion made by Commissioner Broomell.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Piner and approved by all present.

Town Administrator’s Report

Public Works Agreement


South Stream First, LLC South Stream Phase I – Presented for Approval


Mayor Alt announced that Town Administrator Lewis George is ill and asked for presentation of the Public Works Agreement under the Town Administrator’s Report.

Ms. Henson presented a Public Works Agreement (PWA) between the Town and South Stream First, LLC regarding development and completion of the South Stream Phase I neighborhood. 

Ms. Henson stated the 3-year agreement provides for development and completion of the remaining 23 lots and infrastructure associated with the neighborhood. She stated South Stream First, LLC provided a bond in the amount of $199,000 as surety for completion of the project, as required under the PWA.


Mayor Alt questioned if the PWA had been reviewed for legal form and sufficiency. Mr. Downs answered in the affirmative. 

ACTION:
The Public Works Agreement between the Town and South Stream First, LLC regarding the development and completion of the South Stream Phase I neighborhood was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Piner. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Broomell and approved by all present. 


Mayor Alt’s Report

Mayor Alt announced that State Comptroller Peter Franchot visited Elkton on March 5th. He stated Comptroller Franchot commemorated the Palette and the Page’s 10-year anniversary, and then travelled to the Maryland Beer Company. Mayor Alt expressed support for Comptroller Franchot’s efforts to support Elkton’s small businesses, and other enterprises throughout our region.

Mayor Alt read a prepared statement announcing the vacancy created by the death of Commissioner Jablonski. He stated persons interested in appointment to the Board of Commissioners should forward a letter of interest, resume, and a completed Financial Disclosure statement to the Town of Elkton, 100 Railroad Avenue, Elkton, Maryland 21921 before 4:00 p.m. on March 29, 2019.

Mayor Alt requested the Board’s approval to publish the notice of appointment to the Board of Commissioners in the Cecil Whig. 


ACTION:
The request to publish the notice of appointment in the Cecil Whig was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Piner. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Broomell and approved by all present.


Mayor Alt stated the March 20, 2019 meeting is cancelled due to lack of a quorum. He requested a consensus from the Board to conduct a regular business meeting on March 13, 2019 instead of a workshop meeting. It was the consensus of the Board to conduct a regular business meeting instead of a workshop meeting on March 13, 2019.

Commissioner Broomell’s Report

Commissioner Broomell, referring to the Town’s recent purchase and demolition of the house located at 324 Hollingsworth Street, questioned if the Town is moving forward with the sale. Mayor Alt stated the Town obtained an appraisal of the property. Mr. Downs added that he will speak with Mr. George regarding offering the property via on-site auction vs. other means.

Commissioner Piner’s Report

Commissioner Piner, referring to the planned Neighborhood Community Center, expressed his desire to have a room named for Commissioner Mary Jo Jablonski when the project is completed. Mayor Alt and Commissioner Broomell expressed support for Commissioner Piner’s request.


Public Comment

Mr. Richard Lemen suggested utilizing online educational services to teach citizens to use technology. 


Mr. Lemen suggested creation of a Town software application through which citizens can report potholes, ask questions, etc.

Mr. Lemen offered condolences regarding Commissioner Jablonski, stating he was very fond of her.


Ms. Sarah Guns stated the Hollingsworth Helps Neighborhood Association is partnering with Unsheltered International to provide a community outreach resource event at the MRDC Center on April 6, 2019 from 11:00 a.m. until 4:00 p.m. She stated Unsheltered International provides assistance with job applications, networking, etc. She added that the event will include fellowship and a meal as well as activities for children.


Ms. Guns, noting that parking may be an issue, requested use of the Elk Landing Foundation property for overflow. Mayor Alt stated her request will be forwarded to the Elk Landing Foundation.

Mr. Steve O’Connor, Cub Scout Troop 443 Cub Master, thanked the Board for continuing support of the Troop. 


Mr. Ed Ginder thanked the Department of Public Works for maintenance of a stormwater catch basin near his home.

Hearing no additional business to come before the Board, Mayor Alt adjourned the meeting at 7:26 p.m.

L. Michelle Henson

Sr. Administrative Specialist

A VIDEO RECORDING OF THIS MEETING RETAINED AT THE ADMINISTRATION OFFICE

Note: The minutes of regularly scheduled public meetings conducted by the Mayor and Commissioners of the Town of Elkton, following their approval, are posted at www.elkton.org. The minutes, in hard copy format, are retained indefinitely by the Town of Elkton, Administration Office, 100 Railroad Avenue, Elkton, Maryland 21921.
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